
New skyline on the Lindenwood campus. Thomas H. 

Cobbs Hall, which was dedicated on Founders' Day. 
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~round the J;indenwood Campus 
Miss Gretchen Bartenbach, of Grand Island, Neb., 

has been elected president of the Freshman Class. 
Other officers are: Miss Mary Beth Banta, Arcadia, 
Mo., vice president; Miss Alice Walthall, Cleveland 
Heights, Ohio, secretary; Miss Joan Keelinger, Cedar 
Rapids, Iowa, treasurer; Miss Suzanne Haas, Neosho, 
Mo., and Miss Estelle Swanson, St. Louis, Student 
Council representatives. Miss Suzanne Kirchner, Kan­
sas, Ill., is the class' representative on the Judiciary 
Committee. 

Lindenwood's literary magazine, launched last year, 
has been renamed the "Griffin." Miss Lorraine Peck, 
Troy, Ohio, is the editor. The first issue was published 
last month. 

Charles C. Clayton, instructor in Journalism, was 
elected vice president of Sigma Delta Chi, national 
professional journalism fraternity at the organization's 
recent convention in Dallas, Texas. 

Members of the Advanced Radio Techniques class 
attended a seminar on television on November 17 at 
Radio Station KSD-TV in St. Louis. Miss Sally Joy, 
manager of Station KCLC, attended the meeting of 
the Intercollegiate Broadcasting System at MacMurray 
College, Jacksonville, Ill., on November 5. 
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Lindenwood riders won a riding meet from Mon­
ticello College on November 5, scoring 28 points to 
Monticello's 25. Members of the team included Betty 
Luther, Mary Ann Smith, Marilyn Madduc, Rose­
mary Egelhoff, Esteline Jones, Dorothy Patrick, Joyce 
Glauber and Sue Carpenter. 

Dr. Homer Clevenger, head of Lindenwood's His­
tory Department, visited Washington, D. C., in No­
vember and attended a meeting of the advisors of col­
leges participating in the Washington Semester Plan. 

Miss Dorothy Walker, editor of the 1950 Linden 
Leaves, and Miss Barbara Allen, literary editor, at­
tended the annual convention of the Associated Col­
legiate Press Association in Detroit, Mich., recently. 

Lindenwood will be on the air on New Year's Day. 
The Lindenwood Choir and Sextet have recorded a 
program of songs which will be broadcast over the 
Mutual Broadcasting Company network. The program 
will originate from Station KWK in St. Louis and 
will be broadcast at 11 a.m., Central Standard Time. 
Milton F. Rehg is director of the Choir and Mrs. 
Lois Burkitt directs the Sextet. The accompanists are 
Miss Virginia Ratcliffe and Miss Carolyn Furnish. 
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Lindenwood Inaugurates a New 
Honors Program 

Under Plan Described by Dr. Eunice C. Roberts Students May Nou, Be Graduated 
With Special Honors-Three Students Now Enrolled in ThiJ Program 

By EUNICE C. ROBERTS, Dean of the College 

,\ CTIOX of the faculty of Lindenwood College last 
fi year established an honors program which has 
been inaugurated this fall. Under this program it will 
be possible for students to be graduated "with distinc­
tion," "cum laude," "magna cum laude," or "summa 
cum laude." 

There is a great deal of variety and elasticity in 
the projects which a student may undertake for gradu­
ation with honors. The entire program is under the 
direction of a Council on Honors composed this year 
of the Dean, Dr. Homer Clevenger, Head of the 
Department of History and Government, Dr. Agnes 
Sibley, of the Department of English, Dr. Mary Tal­
bot, Head of the Department of Biological Science, and 
Dr. John Thomas, Head of the Department of Music. 
The student, working under a faculty advisor, submits 
an outline of her project for approval by the Council 
on Honors. Her work may extend over a period of 
t,vo or three semesters. It may be a reasearch project 
or special problem in the student's major or minor 
fields. It may be a creative project such as composition 
in the field of music. It may be the covering of special 
assignments in various fields of knowledge designed to 
supplement the student's work in her major and minor 
fields and of greater depth than the typical under­
graduate course. It may be the reading of a selected 
list of books. 

\Vhatever the project, it must represent achieve­
ment of real distinction on the part of the student. The 
aim of honors work is not so much the completion of 
a fixed program as it is the student's self-development. 
It therefore requires of the student responsibility, ini­
tiative, and a genuine intellectual curiosity. 

After the program is completed, the student and 
her work will be examined by the Council on Honors 
which will make a recommendation to the faculty on 
the degree of honor the student is to receive. Nota­
tion of honor received will appear on the student's 
diploma. 

A student not enrolled under the honors plan but 
whose grade point average for the first seven semesters 
of her college ,vork is 3.75 or higher will be recom­
mended for graduation "with distinction." 

This year there are three students pursu111g work 
for honors. 

Miss Lorraine Peck, a senior, is at work on a 
program of reading and research which she plans to 
complete ,vith the preparation of a written report. 

She has not yet determined exactly what the title of 
this report will be but her work is in the field of 
church-state relationship in this country at the present 
time. She is working under the direction of Mr. 
Manson M. Brien of the Department of History and 
Government. Readers will recall that Miss Peck was 
one of the "Washington Semester" students last year. 

Miss Mary Ann Smith, a senior, is working under 
the direction of Dr. Siegmund A. E. Betz of the 
English Department. Her work is in the field of 
English Literature. She is using a study of "Milton" 
as the basis for research into the seventeenth century, 
the forces which influenced its literature, and the effects 
which this century in turn had upon the literature of 
succeeding centuries. Miss Smith will vvrite either 
one extensive paper or a series of shorter articles. 

Miss Margherita Baker, a junior, is working under 
the direction of Mr. J. W. Grundhauser of the De­
partment of Biological Science. Her problem is con­
cerned with a study of the effects of various phyto­
hormones on the fission rate of Paremecium. Her work 
will include much background reading and will involve 
considerable laboratory experimentation, including the 
development of special techniques, accurate observa­
tion, and the critical analysis of the facts observed. 

It is probable that other juniors will begin pro­
grams the second semester. 

Since graduation "With Distinction" depends en­
tirely upon grades, it is not possible at present to know 
what students will be candidates for that honor. Two 
students, JoAnn O'Flynn and Bettie B. \Vimberly, 
were graduated "with distinction" in 1949. 

Admissions Counselors Visit 
Campus In October 

Lindenwood's Admissions Counselors conferred 
with the administration and faculty at a weekend con­
ference in October. Those attending included: B. B. 
Branstetter, 1211 West Main St., Marshalltown, 
Iowa, representative for Iowa, Nebraska, Minnesota 
and the Dakotas; Clarence C. Keel, 1900 Park Ave., 
St. Cha.rles, representative for St. Louis, Southeast 
Missouri and Southern Illinois; James L. Lewis, 6922 
Patricia Ave., Dallas, Texas, representative for Okla­
homa, Texas and Arkansas; F. B. Lamb, 126 N. 
Prairie St., Batavia, Ill., representative for Northern 
Illinois, and Carey L. Motley, 458 N. Missouri St., 
Liberty, 1\10., representative for Kansas and Missouri. 
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Guests of Honor 

111r. and Jl,frs. Thomas Harper Cobbs posed for this Picture with Dr. Franc L. 111cCluer in front of Cobbs 

Hall on Fo1111ticrs' Day. JIIr. and Mrs. Cobbs were guests of honor at the d,,r/iration of the new residence hall. 

Two Women Are Named to 
Board of Dire·ctors 

Mrs. Leo Vogt, of Webster Groves, Mo., and Mn. Arthur Stockstroni, of St. Louis, 
Are First Women Ever to Sen·e (J/1 Linden7.cood's Bo([rd 

A l'RECEDEKT-1\IAKil\C. announcement was made by 
the Rev. Dr. James \V. Clarke, president of 

Li11de11wood's Board of Directors, 011 Founders' Day. 
For the first time in the 123 years of the college's 
history, women hare been named to the Board. The 
new Board members are l\1rs. Leo Vogt, of Webster 
Groves, Mo., and Mrs. Arthur Stockstrom, of St. Louis. 

In announcing their appointment, Dr. Clarke said: 
"Lindenwood is a "·omen's college. \Ve need the 
woman's approach to education. The selection of these 
two outstanding women is a fonvard step in planning 
for the Linde111rnod of the future." 

Both of the new board members have long been 
active in civic and religious affairs in the St. Louis 
area. Mrs. Vogt is president of the Presbyterian 
Women's l\1issionary Society. She served as a member 
of the National Board of Foreign Missions of the 
Presbyterian Church, U. S. A., from 1935 to 1947. 

She has been a delegate to the National Council of 
Presbyterian Women each year since the Council ,rn, 
organized. She is now director of the Church \Vorld 
Service Center of St. Louis, and is a former member 
of the Board of Education of Webster Groves. 

Mrs. Stockstrom was educated at Beaver College. 
Pa .. Vassar College and Columbia University, and 
she has done graduate work at Johns Hopkins UniHr­
sity. She has served as a member of the Board of 
Directors of the John Burroughs School in St. Louis 
and as president of the Planned Parenthood Associa­
tion of St. Louis. She is no\\' a member of the Board 
of Directors of the Planned Parenthood Federation of 
America. Mrs. Stockstrom has also served as vice 
commissioner of the Girl Scouts of St. Louis and as 
Education chairman of the l\1issouri League of \Vomen 
Voters. She is 110\\' a member of the Board of Directors 
of the Social Planning Council of St. Louis. 
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Thomas H. Cobbs Hall Dedicated 
on Founders' Day 

More Than 1000 Alumnae and Guests Attend Ceremonies at Which Lindenwood's 
New Building Was on Display-Dr. Arthur H. Compton Gives Address 

MORE than 1,000 Lindenwood alumnae, guests and 
students attended the annual Founders' Day 

observance on November 21 , at which the college's 
new residence hall was formally dedicated. Thomas 
Harper Cobbs, vice president and counsel of the Board 
of Directors, for whom the building is named, and 
Mrs. Cobbs ,vere guests of honor. 

Because of the inclement weather the dedication 
program was held in Roemer Auditorium. Loud 
speakers carried the program to the overflow crowd, 
in other rooms in the building. 

The Founders' Day address was delivered at the 
dedication program by Dr. Arthur H. Compton, 
Chancellor of \Vashington University. He took as his 
subject, "We Educate For Peace." "The community 
rejoices with Lindenwood College on the occasion of 
receiving this fine new dormitory," he declared. "In 
a democratic society in which the government must 
follow the thoughts of its people, it is doubly important 
that the women, who have so large a part in shaping 
our ideals, have full education. They must have an 
understanding, a double share of the inspiration to fit 
life to the needs of the community, and a good knowl­
edge of the arts which they themselves need to use. 

"The college that is built on a religious founda­
tion is in a unique position to aid in building Ameri­
can society. Here is a basis for understanding what 
we mean when we speak of freedom, the freedom to 
make the world what we believe it should be. In this 
day we are not concerned with temples built by hand. 
It is in men and women that our God lives, if indeed, 
he is alive at all in the life of man. In building men 
and women who will serve Him, we have before us 
a great vision that can give us strength in time of 
peace. These are the men and women who will devote 
themselves to building the lives of those around them, 
to insuring that we have a society of people for whom 
life has worth. 

"It is just such an education that we would supply 
to our community. Lindenwood does this on the basis 
of its Presbyterian background. The Thomas H. Cobbs 
Hall will make possible such an education for an 
expanding group of young women who can build such 
a spirit into the life of our community." 

The invocation for the dedication program, held 
in Roemer Auditorium, was given by the Rev. Dr. 
Harry T. Scherer, a member of the Board of Directors 

Receives Building 

Dr. lames W. Clarke, president of Board of 
Directors, who received Cobbs Hall from the 
architect on Founders' Day. 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

and pastor of the Webster Groves Presbyterian Church. 
The new residence hall was formally delivered to the 
Board of Directors by Louis La Reaume, of the firm 
of La Beaurne and Unland, which designed it. The 
building was accepted and dedicated as Thomas H. 
Cobbs Hall by the Rev. Dr. J arnes W. Clarke, presi­
dent of the Board and pastor of the Second Presby­
terian Church of St. Louis. 

Mr. Cobbs responded to Dr. Clarke's tribute and 
then greetings were extended to Mrs. Cobbs by Miss 
Joan Reed, president of the Student Government 
Association. Dr. Clarke then presented the building 
to the administration of the college and Dr. Franc L. 
McCluer, Lindenwood's president, accepted it. The 
benediction was given by the Rev. Dr. Elmer B. Whit­
comb, a member of the Board and pastor of West­
minster Presbyterian Church of St. Joseph, Mo. 

A luncheon for the alumnae and guests was given 
at noon in Ayres Hall, and at 1 :15 p. m., the alumnae, 
faculty and student body made the annual pilgrimage 
to the graves of Lindenwood's founders , Major and 
Mrs. George C. Sibley. A reception was held in the 
new residence hall from 1 :30 to 3 :30 p. m., with the 
student residents of the hall acting as hostesses. 
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Roll Call of the Members of 
th·e Class of 1939 

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary 

T HIS month we begin the roll call of the Class of 
1939. Ten years after graduation, the following 

members have responded to the request for information 
about themselves and their activities: 

Jean Anderson, 3730 Lindell Blvd., St. Louis: 
"Since 1940, I have been working for Eisenstadt 
Manufacturing Co. in St. Louis, where I am now 
secretary to the treasurer. This wholesale jewelry 
firm makes the Lambda Chi loyalty pins for Linden­
wood. My 'children' consist of 16 highly individual 
salesmen, and my work ranges from chasing a missing 
representative by telephone over half a state to enter­
taining diamond salesmen from Paris and Antwerp!" 

Johnsie Fiock (Mrs. Charles E. Fildes), 318 S. 
Fair, St., Olney, Ill.: "After graduation I came back 
to Olney with Mother, and accepted a position as 
assistant librarian at our Carnegie Library. I was 
caught up into musical activities, which for me, in­
cluded service as church choir director and soloist, and 
charter member and president of the girls' chorus of 
Olney, which maintains a limited membership of 
twenty. I have been called upon so constantly to appear 
as soloist for various clubs and churches that I marvel 
I don't tire of practicing, but instead, I seem to find 
increasing pleasure in singing. For two years I have 
had a 15 minute radio show each Sunday afternoon­
'Music at Twilight.' Planning and presenting a pro­
gram each week of numbers ranging from light classi­
cal to classical, and even including an occasional popu­
lar song, is a task which I find endlessly fascinating. 
Three years following my graduation, I married 
Charles E. Fildes. Having completed his medical 
school training and his internship, Charles was then 
a First Lieutenant in the Army, and I abandoned the 
library to join the ranks of war wives. As long as 
Charles remained in this country, we were together 
when posjible. When he went overseas, I resumed my 
former interests and activities in Olney, and toured 
for a while as soloist with a woman lecturer and com­
poser, until Charles came back to civilian life in 
December of '45. Since that time, he has finished a 
three year residency in surgery at Hines V. A. Hos­
pital, Chicago, and from January of this year has 
been assistant chief of vascular surgery at Hines. 

Mary Virginia Lay ( Mrs. Paul E. Barhoover), 
21965 Cromwell Ave., Cleveland, Ohio: "After leav­
ing Lindenwood, I went on to school and graduated in 
1941. I taught for one year and was married in June 
1942. My husband, like many others, was in the service 
during the war, but we were fortunate to be together 
most of the time. We lived in Hampton, Va., for two 

and a half years, and then moved back to Ohio. \Ve 
have been living in Cleveland for over two years and 
have built a new home, moving in last October. \Ve 
have two children, Diana Lee, 6, and Bruce Allan, 
3,½. My husband is an electrical engineer for the 
National Advisory Committee for Aeronautics, and · 
my outside activities consist of teaching a Sunday School 
class and doing Little Theater work in our Players 
group here." 

Margaret Hart, 3610 Gillham St., Kans2s City, 
Mo.: "When I left Lindenwood, I went to Western 
Reserve University in Cleveland for my library school 
degree. I returned to Kansas City, and with the 
exception of an eight month period spent in the East, I 
have worked in the Kansas City Public Library ever 
since. This summer I took two months off and made 
a visit to Great Britain and France-that has been a 
dream of mine for many years. For once realization 
was even better than anticipation, and my trip was all 
that I had dreamed and more. I am already making 
plans for a return sometime in the far future." 

ViElla Smerling, 1415 Lincoln Ave., Evanston, 
Ill.: "After securing my B. S. degree, I taught speech 
and English in high school, then took an intensive busi­
ness course and entered the secretarial field. The next 
two exciting years were spent in Hollywood, Calif., as 
secretary to Jack \Varner, head of Warner Bros. 
Studios. It now seems legendary-meeting many stars, 
attending premiers and previews and getting to kno\Y 
the movie people and their world. It was the kind 
of position one dreams about. Despite the glamour, I 
missed my home and upon my return I literally 'fell' 
into another position ( albeit not quite as glamorous) as 
secretary to the national sales director of the now 
familiar product, Gold Seal Glass Wax. I saw this 
company start from nothing to become a million dollar 
concern in a short time. It was like a story from the 
movieland I had left. When this office moved to a 
distant city, I left to accept my present position, secre­
tary to the executive vice-president of the Chicago 
Restaurant Association. I am an officer in the Eastern 
Star, give dramatic readings for clubs, am active in 
church work, and since 'Prince Charming' has not yet 
presented himself, I am very busy socially." 

Imogene Stroh (Mrs. R.H. Stumpf), c/o Lt. Col. 
R. H. Stumpf, \Vhite Sands Proving Grounds, Las 
Cruces, N. Mex.: "During the three years of the war 
that my husband was overseas, I made my home in 
Washington, D. C. Part of the time, I worked for 
the U.S. \Veather Bureau. Since then, Colonel Stumpf 

(Continued on page 8) 
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Alpha Lambda Delta Chapter Is 
Installed at Lindenwood 

Former National President of Scholastic Honorary Society for Freshmen 
Visits Campus for Installation on December 15 

A CHAPTER of Alpha Lambda Delta, national schol­
astic honorary society for Freshmen women has 

been installed at Lindenwood. The society was founded 
in 1924 at the University of Illinois. To be eligible 
for membership Freshmen women must have a 3.5 
average in the first semester of their first year in col­
lege. They may continue as active members for three 
full semesters, or through their Junior year. 

The chapter was installed on December 15 by Miss 
Gladys Bell, Associate Professor of English at the 
University of Denver and a recent national president 
of the society. The installation was followed by a 
banquet that night. A pledging service was held on 
December 6, at which time pledge ribbons of red, gold, 
and white were pinned on the candidates for member­
ship. Upper-class students, who were eligible on the 
basis of their Freshman grades, were installed as 
charter members. They are: Mary Jo Sweeney and 
Dorothy \Valker, Seniors; Margherita Baker, Jennifer 
Sullivan and Patricia Underwood, Juniors, and Lois 
Deisenroth, Caroline England, Janet Neilson, Nancy 
Lee Perkias, Barbara Sutton and Eleanor Trefz, 
Sophomores. 

Honorary members initiated at the installation 
service were the following faculty women: Dr. Eliza­
beth Dawson, and Dr. Alice Parker of the English 
Department; Miss Mary Lichliter, Director of Stu­
dent Guidance and Placement, and Dr. Eunice C. 
Roberts, Dean of the College. 

Miss Lois Deisenroth has been elected president 
of the Lindenwood chapter. Other officers are: Caro­
line England, vice president; Barbara Sutton, secre­
tary and historian ; Nancy Lee Perkins, treasurer; 
Mary Jo Sweeney, upper-class advisor, and Dr. Rob­
erts, faculty advisor. Jennifer Sullivan served as 
chairman of the pledging and installation committee. 
Members of her committee were Margherita Baker 
and Mary Jo Sweeney. Caroline England was chair­
man of the banquet committee, with Nancy Lee Per­
kins and Janet Neilson as members of her committee. 

The Alpha Lambda Delta pin is a gold candle 
holder and candle with the Greek letters, Alpha 
Lambda Delta on the base of the holder. The flame 
of the candle is set with a ruby and the candle is set 
with four pearls. 

Hew Board Member 

Mrs. Arthur Stockstro111 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

Linden wood Alumna Writes 
Book About the Vatican 

The latest addition to the list of Lindemvood 
authors is Mrs. Ann Carnahan, whose classmates in 
1931-33 remember as Elizabeth Ann Combs, of Chari­
ton, Iowa. Mrs. Carnahan's book, "The Vatican: 
Behind the Scenes in the Holy City," was published 
recently by Farrar, Straus. An article, taken from the 
book, was printed in This Week Magazine. 

After leaving Lindenwood, she took an advertis­
ing job in St. Louis. There, in 1935 she was married 
to Frederick B. Wolf, an attorney. Their son, Fred­
erick Earl, was born a year later. After her husband's 
death in 1940, Mrs. Carnahan worked a year at Saks 
department store, and then was employed to redesign 
the Sears Roebuck catalog. Her next job was as an 
editor of Harper's Bazaar, where she remained until 
she went overseas to do a writing job for the Army 
in London. 

In England she met William T. B. Carnahan, 
now a foreign news editor of Time magazine. They 
were married in Paris in 19+5 and have a daughter, 
Merit Ann, now 3. Since the war, Mrs. Carnahan 
has worked for Vogue magazine and done free lance 
writing. 
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Hew Look in College Rooms 

A typical student room in the new Thomas H. Cobbs residence Hall. From the left are: Nancy Perkins, 
Bartlesville, Okla.; A lice River Forest, Ill., and Barbara Varland, Ottawa, Ill. 

Roll Call of Class of 1939 
(Continued from page 6) 

and I have lived in Los Angeles and are now at White 
Sands Proving Ground. Here I've had the excitement 
of seeing a number of German V-2 rockets launched 
along with several other missiles that have been fired 
for the Navy and Air Force as well as the Army. We 
are now to report for duty at Fort Leavenworth, Kan., 
where my husband is to be an instructor at the school. 
We have the good fortune to have a fine, healthy son 
horn last May." 

Dorothy Seymour (Mrs. R. C. Harnden), c/ o 
Chapman Chemical Co., 707 Dermon Building, Mem­
phis 3, Tenn.: "After leaving Lindenwood, I attended 
the Traphagen School of Design in New York City for 
two years studying dress designing. I was married in 
November, 1941, and continued to Ii ve in New York 
for a year. My husband was then transferred back 
to the home plant of the Dow Chemical Co. in Mid­
land, Mich., where he headed the Dowicide Division 
during the war years. In June of 1946, Bob left the 
Dow Co. to head the Agricultural Chemical Division 
of the Chapman Chemical Co. in Memphis. We are 
now living in the county outside the city, and expect 
to be permanent Memphians." 

Mami Lou Albertson (Mrs. M. L. Taylor), 2106 
Goldsmith Road , Houston, Tex.: "After I left Linden­
wood, I finished my junior year of college, and was 
then married to \V. S. Taylor in June of 1940. Our 
daughter, Linda, was born in 1941. Because my hus­
band was in service, I lived with my parents, went on 
to school, and received my Bachelor of Arts in 1942. 
My husband was killed in 1943. I became secretary 
to an attorney that year, and I am still working for 
him. Needless to say, I like my work:. Between my 
job and the activities of a growing daughter, I stay in 
a continual state of rush, but I am thriving on it." 

Genevieve Horswell (Mrs. Kenneth L. Frank), 
6229 N. Bay Ridge Ave., Milwaukee, \Vis.: "Can it be 
10 years ago since I received my certificate in Speech? 
It seems only yesterday that I was screaming the lines 
of Holiday in a mirror to win that degree! But I did 
keep on with speech and English. After a year of 
teaching, I went to Louisiana where I met and mar­
ried Kenneth Frank, an artillery officer from Mil­
waukee, Wis., in a typical whirlwind wartime romance. 
We spent an army year sweating or freezing out at 
Ft. Sill, Okla., and then when the boys left this 
country in 1942, I went home to Iowa to 'sit it out.' 

(Conti1111ed on page 10) 
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Girl of the Month 
W E are happy to present 

Weygandt, of Belleville, 
month. 

Mrs. Albertina Flach 
Ill., as the Girl of the 

Mrs. Weygandt was graduated from Lindenwood 
in 1933, receiving a Bachelor of Music Degree. After 
she left Lindenwood, she began specializing on the 
harp, beginning a course of study with Madame Pam­
pari who is a graduate of the Milan Conservatory in 
Italy, and a protegee of Tedeschi, the Italian harp 
composer and teacher. During the 1935-1936 season, 
she became second harpist with the St. Louis Symphony 
Orchestra, and has just completed her fourteenth year 
with that organization. She spent five months of inten­
sive study in Italy during the summer of 1936 with 
her teacher, which experience, she says, was a great 
inspiration to her. 

This summer was her fifth year as harpist with 
the St. Louis Municipal Opera orchestra. The Opera 
season is twelve weeks, with a show every night, and 
a different light opera every week. The average nightly 
attendance at this open air theatre is 10,000. She says 
she enjoys being behind the scenes, as it were, when an 
opera is gotten in shape with just with one week of 
actual preparation. The chorus rehearses in one build­
ing, the main characters in another, and the dancers 
in another. Saturday night, at midnight, after the 
regular performance, is dress rehearsal. Sunday after­
noon the c:1st rehearses the music and dances with the 
orchestra, and the Monday night performance is the 
first time the whole production is put together in its 
entirety. She says that it still amazes her that this 
can be done. 

She has also had experience in radio work as harpist 
with the KMOX studio orchestra in the fall of 1948. 
Her musical calendar for the year includes various 
types of single engagements, such as weddings, recep­
tions, funerals, musical shows at theatres, harp demon­
st ration and programs at public schools, recitals, and 
teaching. She belongs to Mu Phi Epsilon, National 
Music Sorority, and with a sorority sister, a violinist, 
gives ensemble programs. In fact, they were musical 
delegates to the Sorority's National Convention when 
it was held in Denver, Colo., in 1943. 

In addition to her professional activities, she holds 
office in two church organizations, and at home takes 
care of her family which includes two daughters, 
Susan and Shirley. 

We are proud of Mrs. Weygandt's achievements 
m the music field. 

Miss Adele Stine, of 44 S. Gore Ave., Webster 
Groves, Class of '25, is recovering from an operation 
to repair a laceration of her hand, suffered in Septem­
ber on a mountain trail in Colorado. 

Mrs. Albertina Flach Weygandt 

♦ ♦ ♦ 

Dr. Alice Parker Fills Many 
Speaking Dates in October 

Dr. Alice Parker, head of Lindenwood's Depart­
ment of English and state president of the American 
Association of University Women, made several ad­
dresses over the state during October. On October 3, 
she spoke at a meeting of the Eldon Branch of the 
AAUW, and the following evening she addressed a 
meeting of the Boonville Branch. 

On October 10 she presided at a dinner meeting of 
the Fayette Branch at Slater, Mo. On October 29, 
she spoke at a meeting of the Springfield Branch and 
the following day addressed the Carthage Branch. 

On October 8 she was in charge of an AA UW 
Workshop at Lindenwood. Mrs. Carl N. Ettinger, 
president of the Iowa AAUW, spoke at the opening 
session. Dr. Elizabeth Dawson, of the English Depart­
ment, presided at one of the group sessions at which 
Miss Doris Banta, Class of '43, spoke. Similar work­
shops were held in Kansas City on October 15 and in 
Jefferson City on October 22. 

Approximately 100 Attend 
Lindenwood Dinner \ 

Approximately 100 Lirrdenwood alumnae attended 
the annual Lindenwood dinner at Hotel Statler in St. 
Louis on November 3, held in connection with the 
annual convention of the Missouri State Teachers 
Association. Dr. Franc L. McCluer addressed the 
alumnae at the dinner. 
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Harvest Queen and Her Court 

Miss Mary Alice Davies, of Park Ridge, Ill., a Freshman, who reigned over the annual Harvest Ball on 
November 5. Members of the Harvest Queen's Court, all members of the Freshman Class, are from the 
left in the front row: lane Littrell, St. Charles; Joyce Anne Duy, Aurora, Ill.; Suzanne Kirchner, Kansas, 
Ill.; Florence Bremer, Stanton, Neb.; Jerry Nalty, Brookhaven, Miss.; Donna Wacknow, Kansas City, Mo. 
Back row: Kathleen McLean, Monett, Mo.; Mary Lou Stubbs, St. Joseph, Mo.; Mona Lou Hand, Second 
]Haid of Honor, Nevada, Mo.; Nellie Sue Montandon, First Maid of Honor, Kansas City, Mo.; Suzanne 
Haas, Neosho, Mo., and Carmen Zarragas, Havana, Cuba. 

Roll Call of Class of 1939 
(Continued from page 8) 

At Cassino, Italy, Ken got in the way of a German 
shell and by the time the hospitals and Army were 
through with him, the date was Sept. of 1945. Then 
we came back to Milwaukee to live where we built 
our home. Now we're having a wonderful time with 
it and our two boys, Richy and Randy-typical little 
hot dogs who are demons but such fun! When I can, I 
spend time at my pet places-the Junior League Blood 
Center, The Parenthood Clinic, and the Protestant 
Home for the Aged." 

Virginia L. Hansen (Mrs. Wm. V. Potter), 3056 
Cedar St., Riverside, Calif.: "After graduation from 
Lindenwood, I went on to college and then worked in 

a bank until I was married. Now with two active 
children, Read, 4 and Mary B., 2, I find my time well 
taken just being a housewife and mother. I did so 
enjoy the banquet in Los Angeles this early spring." 

Elizabeth Anne Field (Mrs. ]. B. Miller), 1233 
\Voodlawn Dr., New Castle, Ind.: "I was ready for 
my last year in college when I was offered a job in 
The American Security Company, a loan office with 
headquarters here in New Castle. The decision was 
a difficult one, but I finally stayed home and became 
a working girl. The loan company saw fit to promote 
me until I was head bookkeeper when Barney finally 
came home after four years duty with the infantry in 
the South Pacific. We were married in November, 
1945. Barbara Field came in November, 1946, and 
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Alumnae Officers Confer 

Ofjircrs of tl,e Li,uhmcood Al1111111a1' Assorintion, 1C/,o atfnuln/ ti,,, a1111uril Fou11Jns' Day progra111, took the 

opportunity to confer il'l,ile 011 tl,c rn111pus. Fro111 tl,c left they are: 11lrs. George .11. "!\Tull (Florence Bloe­

hr111111), St. Charles, /rt'asurtr; ]Hiss Gladys Cr1111phell, St. Lr,uis. president. (1111/ .llrs. }'.11y1·11e F. ]Vlessi11g 

( Ruth Kl'l"n), St. Louis, virc prPSident. 

Joh11 Pierson in July. 19+8. Occasionally I help 111) 

husband in his monument shop, but for the most part 

Ill) home and fa mil)· keep me \·er) bus\. T am acti\ t· 

in the local chapter of Psi Iota Xi. a bridge club. a 

I iterar)· cli1 b. the al um nae group of Kappa Alpha 

Theta . and some cllll rl'i1 \1·ork." 

Jea11 Louise Christe11se11. 1532 Kessler Bh·d., Long­

view. \\'ash.: "Since my discharge in 1CJ+6 as a \VA\'F 
aftn two and one half )ears in the U.S. Nan. I 
ha\'e bL·e11 11orki11g for my father \\'ho is a ph)sician. 

:!\I) duties are ren·ptionist and secretary. I ret-entl) 
returned from a thret' \\'eeks trip to J\Ie:xirn City and 

othn interesting spots in l\Je:,irn.'' 

C\\'rndolyn Payne ( l\1rs. A. F. Hart), Route 3. 
\Vestrnimter. S. Car.: ''After ha\•ing been grad11ated 

frolll Lindenwnod in June, JC)39. I enrolled in the 

School of H)gie11e a11d Public Health, Johns Hopkins 

U11i1ersit). Baltimore. }Hd .. \\'hrre I worked 011 1111' 

!\laster's dq!:ree i11 bactrriology. The \1·ork was inter­

rsting. b11t I left the school to he married in 19+1 
whrn the doctor \1·ith \l'hom I had been working \\'as 

called i11to the scrvicr. and 011r research problem 1\·as 

shel1·ed for the duration of the war. l\Jy husband 
\\'orkl'd for a constrnction rompany and l tra\·ellrd 

\\·ith him all o\·cr 1\laryla11d and Viqrinia until hl' 

rntt'red the St'n·icc in 19+5. I lin·d in Baltimore dur­

ing his 18 months in the serl'ice. doing a lot of civilian 

deiense \1·ork. Aftn he \\'as dischargrd, \\·e moYnl to 

\Vest Virginia until a )·ear ago when \l·e came to South 

Carolina to make our home. \Ve have acquired an old 
farm in the foothills of the Smokies. and little by 
little we are restoring it to its original condition. \Ve 

ha\ c three child ren-i\Iichael 7. Patrick 6. and Sandra, 

2-so my time now is spent being a mother and house­
keeper and learning to he a farmer. f do a lot of 

church 11·ork. and am helping to organize mothers and 

te,1chns at school as there is 110 P. T. A. hl're. i\l} 
lwst \1·ishrs to all the !llemhns of m) class." 

:\Iar) Jean Latl\etz (:\Irs. l::lhrnrd c;. Hart). 
++27 \'ista St., Philadelphia. l'a.: " Aftn lea1 ing Lin­

drn\\'ood. I earned Ill) B. S. and i\I. A . degree. I then 

taught for sn·eral semesters at the Universit) of 

~cbraska where I had charge of the educational psy­

chology kst clinic. For the ne:xt few years my acti vi­
ties were entirely concerned \1·ith the \\'ar t>ffort-11·ork­

i11g as a chemist in a bomb-loading ordinance plant; 

then as a confidential rrsearch analyst for the U.S. 

Anny Signal Corps in \Vashington. D. C.; and ti11ally. 

the most gratify•ing position of all. as a Red Cross hos­

pital recreational \\'orker. It \\'as in the latter capacity 

that 1 met Eddie. \Ve were married Dec. 18 , 19+6, 

and l am 110\1· a confirmed Philadelphia11. Eddie is 

as,ociated with the Electric Storage Battery Co. Our 

two littlr ones-Jeanne. 17 months. and Bobby. 7 

lllonths. keep 11s bus\· and happy." 

(To He Continued) 
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Mrs. Hazeltine Is First Woman 
To Head Government Agency 

Mrs. Norma Paul Ruedi Hazeltine, Clas~ of '30, 
blazed a new trail in \Vashington when she was ap­
pointed last September to head the Information Staff 
of the Bureau of Land Management of the Depart­
ment of the Interior. l\1rs. Hazeltine is the first 
woman ever named to that post and is the only 
feminine public relations chief in the Department of 
the Interior. 

She has been in the Bureau of Reclamation for the 
last five years, serving as chief of the Editorial Section 
of the Bureau and later as Magazine and Radio 
Assistant to the Commissioner. Before entering Fed­
eral service, Mrs. Hazeltine was Assistant Editor of 
the Colorado Agricultural and Mechanical Arts Col­
lege at Fort Collins. She has also been an Associated 
Press correspondent in the Ozarks and a member of 
the staff of the Springfield, Mo., Leader-Press. She 
is the author of a number of articles, short stories, and 
a volume of verse "If Dreams Came True," pubfished 
in 1927. She holds a :Master's degree from Southern 
Methodist University and has studied for a Doctor 
of Philosophy degree at the University of Missouri. 

Five Lindenwood Students In 
Who's Who In American Colleges 

Five Lindenwood students have been selected for 
the 1949-50 edition of "Who's Who in American 
Colleges and Universities." They are: Miss Joan 
Reed, Mexico City, Mexico; Miss Lorraine Peck, 
Troy, Ohio; Miss Dorothy Walker, Grand Island, 
Neb.; Miss Helen Jones, Remington, Ind.; and Miss 
Patricia Schilb, Pilot Grove, Mo. 

Miss Reed is president of the Student Government 
Association and last year was president of the Junior 
Class. Miss Peck is president of the International 
Relations Club, editor of the Griffin, the college liter­
ary magazine, and continuity director of KCLC. Miss 
Walker is editor of the 1950 Linden Leaves. Miss 
Jones is an officer of the Commercial Club, and Miss 
Schilb is president of Irwin Hall. 

Mrs. Robert Ryan Is Guest of 
St. Louis Lindenwood Club 

Mrs. Robert Ryan, of Mt. Vernon, Ill., a charter 
member of the Lindenwood Club of St. Louis, was a 
special guest at a tea given by the club on October 17 
at the home of Mrs. James Joseph Milligan and her 
mother, Mrs. T. Rex McClure, in Webster Groves. 
Mrs. Ryan, who was May Harmon, attended Linden­
wood in 1878-79. 

Plans were made at the meeting for the club's 
scholarship bazaar under the direction of Mrs. Edwin 
Foster, president of the club, and Mrs. Norman Neu­
hoff, bazaar chairman. The club and the St. Lou:s 

Public Relations Chief 

Mrs. Norma Paul Ruedi Hazeltine, U'ho has been 
appointed head of the Information Staff of the 

Bureau of Land Management, U'ith headquarters 

in Washing ton, D. C. 
♦ ♦ ♦ 

Lindenwood Evening Club sponsor one of the college's 
scholarship awards. The bazaar was held on November 
4 at the home of Mrs. Neuhoff, 560 Warren Ave., 
University City. 

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL 
It is now Dr.June Schatzmann. Miss Schatzmann, 

a member of the Class of '46, was graduated recently 
from the Kansas City College of Osteopathy and 
Surgery. She is now an interne at the Normandy 
Osteopathic Hospital, 7283 Natural Bridge Road, St. 
Louis County. 

Miss Louise Goulding, of 720 Euclid Place, Alton, 
Ill., who attended Lindenwood in 1929-31, recently 
returned from a seven-weeks tour of Europe. 

Mrs. E.W. Walker, of Bloomington, Ind., (Mar­
garet Marshall, Class of '4 7) is studying for a Mas­
ter's degree in Spanish at the Mississippi Southern 
College, Hattiesburg, Miss. 

Mrs. W. E. Wooldridge (Frances Virginia Cowan, 
1939-40) and her husband, Dr. W. E. Wooldridge, 
are now living at 2213 N. National St., Springfield, 
Mo. They have a son, Robert Erwin, 2¼. 

Mrs. Virginia Beazley Hertzler, Class of '47, has 
been appointed to the faculty of the University of 
Washington. 

Mrs. Charles L. Hibbeler, of Lemay, Mo., ( Betty 
O' Neal, 1940-41 ) writes that she and her husband 
now have four children; Karen, 5, twin sons, Wayne 
and William, 3 ¼ and Jean, 1. 
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ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR 
MORE OR LESS PERSONAL 
i\I rs. Helen 1\1. Buckner ( Helen M . Peyton, Class 

of '23), of Cape c;i rardeau, lVIo., has been appointed 
a,:sistant to the Director of Student Affairs at the 
University of 1\Iissouri. l\lrs. Buckner rect'ived a 
i\Iaster's degree last summer from the Peabody College 
for Teachers. Nash ville. Tenn. Since 1 g-1-5 she had 
heen a teacher and girl's counselor at Jackson, Mo. 

iVIrs. \Villiam B. Kennedy (Florence Hammons, 
1 g+0--l-1) writes that she and her husband are no\\' 
living in \Vewoka , Okla. In February, 19-l-6. she re­
ceived her ~laster's degree from Radcliffe College. 
She was a member of the faculty of the Uni,·ersity of 
Oklahoma from January, Jg-l-6, to June. 1948. Mr. 
and lvlrs. Kennedy have a daughter, Ann, born 011 

April 23, I q-J.9. her mother's birthday. 

Mrs. Jack Spalding (Sarah Helen Clark, 1946-
-l-7). \\'rites that she and her husband are no\\' living 
at l-l-36 Fifteenth St., Boulder, Colo. 

:\lrs. (ilenn Stephens ( Patty Palmer, I 9+5--l-6) is 
one of the artists featured 011 Radio Station \VHBC 
at Canton. Ohio. She has been with Freddy Arthur's 
orchestra for t\\·o years as a soloist. l\lrs. Stephens 
majored in music at Linden\l'ood . 

WEDDINGS 
.\'o,·emher 5 was the date chosen by 1\-liss Jean 

l\lcKinley, daughter of l\1r. and Mrs. \V. H. McKin­
le) . of Greenfield , lvlo .. as th e date of her marriage 
to Ho,,·ard 0. \Vilson at Greenfield . The bridl.' 
attended Lindelllrnod in I 9-l-8--l-9. She and her husband 
are 110,,· at home at 700 I-:l111 St., Columbia , l\1o. 

:\liss Pegg,· At\\'ater Proctor, Class of '45 and 
the daughter of Dr. C. A. Proctor, of Sullivan, l\lo .. 
chose Jul)· 2 as the date of her 111arriagc to Commander 
\V. B. Larkin, U. S. l\avy l\ledical Corps, in St . 
Louis. They are no\\' at home at Holly Oaks, Tilden 
Lane. Rt. 2. Rocbille. l\ld . 

:\liss Sharon Rose Richard, who attended Linden­
,,·ood in 19++--l-5 , w,ts married to Thot11as B. G eohan 
011 June I I in Ne,v Alban)', Ind. The_, are 110\\· at 
home at ++2 Kings\\"ay, L exington , Ky. 

On J\" 01·ember 5 at Cape Girardeau, l\1o. , i\liss 
Alice Ann Boutin. daughter of l\lr. and l\.Irs. Charles 
\Villiat11 Boutin, of Cape Girardeau, \\·as married to 
Albert Ed\\'ard Carter. The bride attended Li11de11-
\\'ood in 19-1-2-++. 

Headed for Lindenwood 

f'i, /.:i Lynn t,·r1s 6 111011//1s old ·1t'hc11 she posed for 

this picture. She is the daughll'r of 1vlr. and ]Hrs. 

ff'illia111 lrn/.:i11s. of fJTCI Leyden St., Dem•rr. 

Colo. lfl'r 1110/her 'H'{/J F111el,r111· Gu111111. Class of 

'.u. 
• • ♦ 

A recent bride is 1liss Charlotte Lorene Fisher, 
daughter of Mr. and :\ I rs. Dean i\I. Fisher. of Glid­
den. Imm. l\Iiss Fisher. who attended Lindenwood 
in 19++-+6, was married to Donald E. Capelle at 
Glidden. 

l\Iiss Nylene \'andbergh , of Aurora, l\1Io. , who 
attrnded Lindemvood in 19+6-+8, chose l\'lay I as the 
date of her marriage to Kenneth E. Campbell at 
Aurora. They are 110\\· at home at 617 S. Delaware 
St., Bartlesville, Okla. 

;'\1iss Ceclia Tucker. of Texarkana, Ark., who at­
tended Linden\\'ood in 19+ 1-+3. \\'as married 011 June 
18 to Byron \Vilson Cain. They are 110\\' at home at 
+029 Hanover St., Dallas, Texas. 

l\Iiss Betty Belle Oak. of La Crosse. Ind., a mem­
ber of the Class of '+7, chose October 23 as the date 
of 11t'r marriage to Harold \ ·. Peigh at La Crosse. 

( )11 l\1ay I+ in Kansas Cit). :\liss Frances Merritt , 
daughter of l\.1r. and i\Irs. J. C. l\Ierritt, of Kansas 
Cit), l\'lo., \\'as married to Ed\\·in R. Rathbun, Jr. 
i\Irs. Rathbun attended Lindemrnod 111 Jg+J-4+. She 
and her husband are 110\\· at home at +26 Pammel 
Court, Ames, Jo\\·a. 

A June bride \\·as i\Iiss Barbara l\frBride, of 
Sioux City, Iowa. l\liss i\kBride, who attended Lin­
denwood in 19+6-+7. was married in June to James 
Sditu. l\fr. and 1lrs. Scheu are nm,· at home at 772 
Quincy St., \Yillo\\' \.illage. Mich. 
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WEDDINGS 
Miss Margaret Lyn Winder, daughter of Mrs. 

Gertrude Van Riper \Vinder, of Fort Smith, Ark., 
and a member o-f the Class of '34, chose October 8 
as the date of her marriage to Roland Houston Par­
nell at Fort Smith. 

Another October bride was Miss Joan Lynn Pohl, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Louis Pohl, of 
Nevada, Mo. Miss Pohl, who attended Lindenwood 
in 1946-47, chose October 22 as the date of her mar­
riage t9 John Wesley Taylor at Nevada. 

On October 21 at Okla~oma City, Okla., Miss 
Aubrey Elaine Foster, daughter of Mrs. Carden Fos­
ter, of Oklahoma City, was married to William Kibbe 
Webster. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1948-49. 

Mr. and Mrs. Leo K. Steiner, of Birmingham, 
Ala., have announced the engagement of their daugh­
ter, Miss Dorothy Steiner, to Thomas S. Benjamin. 
Miss Steiner attended Lindenwood in 1947-49. 

Miss Arlee Dazann Johnson, daughter of Mr. and 
l\1rs. Floyd Lawrence Johnson, of Chanute, Kan., 
chose September· 24 as the date of her marriage to 
Galen Clayton Wiggans at Chanute. The bride 
attended Lindenwood in 1948-49. She and her husband 
arc now at home at 1126 Laramie St., Manhattan, 
Kansas. 

On September 25 at Logansport, Ind., Miss Susan 
Louise Blue, daughter of Mrs. Van Calvin Blue, of 
Logansport, was married to Harold Edward Taylor. 
The bride attended Lindenwood in 1942-43. 

Miss Edith Sever Baldwin, who attended Linden­
wood in 1922-23, was married on October 7 in New 
York City to Ramsey A. E. Wieland. 

Another October bride was Miss Dorothy Page 
Wright, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James Willard 
Wright, of Webster Groves, Mo. Miss Wright, who 
is a member of the Class of '24, chose October 22 as 
the date of her marriage to Henry Page Aydlette in 
\Vebster Groves. 

On October 23, Miss Bette Belle Oak, of La 
Crosse, Ind., a member of the Class of '47, was mar­
ried to Harold V. Peigh in La Crosse. 

Miss Wilma Jeanne Walrath, daughter of Mr. 
and Mrs. Marion Emerson Walrath, of Gering, Neb., 
chose October 29 as the date of her marriage to Donald 
Penner \Vilkerson at Lincoln, Neb. The bride attended 
Lindenwood in 1943-4-1-. 

Mrs. G. V. R. Winder, of Fort Smith, Ark., has 
announced the engagement of her daughter, Miss Mar­
garet Lyn Winder, to Robert Houston Parnell. The 
wedding will take place this fall. Miss Winder at­
tended Lindenwood in 1934-36. 

Lindenwood Children 

Thomas Ellis Skeet. Jr., u·as 2¼ when he posed for the picture at left. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Thomas E. Skeet, of H,)604 Sunsrt Dr., Warrensville Heights, Ohio. Mrs. Skeel was lane Henss, Class of 
'42. A-1ary Carolyn Currie, cr,1ter, is 1¼. Site is the daughter of Mr. nnd Mrs. Alexander A. Currie, Jr., 
of 1534 N. W. Thirtieth St., Oklahoma City, Okla. Her mother u·as ,Wary Virginia Price and she attended 
Lindenwood in 1941-42. At right is Judith Anne Garrison. daughter of 111r. and Mrs. lack Garrison, of Mt. 
Vernon, Ill. Mrs. Garrison u·as Anne Klein, who attended Lindemcood in 1945-46. 



LINDENWOOD COLLEGE 15 

WEDDINGS 
Miss Doris Jean Banta, a member of the Class of 

'43 and the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Parke Monroe 
Banta, of Arcadia, Mo., chose November 12 as the 
date of her marriage to Joseph Roe Pree at Arcadia. 
Mr. and Mrs. Pree are now at home at 832 N. Mc­
Knight Road, St. Louis County. 

Miss Alice N ea! Krebs, daughter of Mr. and 
Mrs. Charles Beebe Neal, of Kansas City, chose 
November 2 as the date of her marriage to Charles 
Frederick Clarkson at Kansas City. The bride at­
tended Lindenwood in 1936-37. She and her husband 
are now at home at 1233 W. Sixty-ninth Terrace. 
Kansas City. 

September 17 was the date selected by Miss Helen 
Gene Graybill, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Leo C. 
Graybill, of Great Falls, Mont., for her marriage to 
Clifford John Millhouse at Great Falls. The bride 
attended Lindenwood in 1944-45. She and her hus­
band are now at home at 706 W. Patterson Ave., 
Flint, Mich. 

Lindenwood Wedding 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert l. Friauf posed for this 
picture after their marriage on September IO in 
St. Charles. Mrs. Friauf was Betty lean Schroer, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Alfred H. Schroer, of 
St. Charles. She is a member of the Class of '45 
and received her Master's Degree in 1948 from 
the University of Chicago. Miss Martha Ann 
England, of Festus, Mo., Class of '44, was the 
Maid of Honor. Following the marriage there 
u-as a reception in the Library Club Room. 

Wedding Bells 

Jl,fr. and Mrs. Stanley Edu-ard Zager posed for 
this picture after their marriage on lune 18. Mrs. 
Zager, who u-as Ruth Almira Painter, is the 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. H. R. Painter, of West 
Lafayette, Ind., and is a member of the Class 

of '45. 
♦ ♦ ♦ 

On November 23 at Oklahoma City, Okla., Miss 
Virginia Anne Holcomb, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. 
Preston Tapley Holcomb, of Oklahoma City, became 
the bride of Stanley Joe Brown. Mrs. Brown attended 
Lindenwood in 1946-47. 

An October bride was Miss Neola Vernell Luster. 
daughter of Mr. Carl Rufus Luster, of Granite City. 
111. Miss Luster chose October 8 as the date of her 
marriage to Herbert \Villiams Faus, Jr., at Granite 
City. They are now at home at 2011 Grand Ave .. 
Gr;inite City. 

BIRTHS 
Quincy Adams Shaw, IV, is the name of the son 

born on July 4 to Mr. and Mrs. Leverett Saltonstall 
Shaw, of Hope Land Plantation, New Iberia, La., and 
Boston, Mass. Quincy has a brother, Leverett Salton­
stall, 3, and a sister, Naneen Campbell, 2. Their 
mother was Harriett Scruby, who attended Linden­
wood in 1942-44. 

John Murray is the name of the son born on 
October 23 to Mr. and Mrs. Elmer Owen Nester, of 
7812 Alert Dr., St. Louis County, Mo. Mrs. Nester 
,ms Helen Murray, who ;ittended Lindenwood in 
1932-34. 

- --- ---- ---------
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BIRTHS 
Steven Gibson is the name chosen for the son born 

on September 28 to Mr. and Mrs. R. G. Van Gundy, 
of 210 Champa St., Pratt, Kansas. Mrs. V~n Gundy 
was Martha Ann• Gibson and she attended Linden­
wood in 1944-46. 

A son, who has been named Richard Thomas, was 
born on October 9 to Mr. and Mrs. C. L. Howton, of 
Wolf Island, Mo. Mrs. Howton was Nadine Faris, 
who attended Lindenwood in 1925-27. 

A future Lindenwood girl is Marcia Cathryn, who 
was born on September 30 to Mr. and Mrs. F. M. 
McClaire, of 411 Albany St., San Antonio, Texas. 
Her mother was Betty Jayne Bass, who attended 
Lindenwood in 1938-39. 

Steve Runyan is the name of the son born on 
October 16 to Lieut. and Mrs. Otis Ray Hill, of 5116 
Decatur St., Omaha, Neb. Mrs. Hill was Suzanne 
Runyan, a member of the Class of '44. 

A son, who has been named Milo Corey, was born 
on September 30 to Mr. and Mrs. Jesse M. Jones, 
of Leavenworth, Kan. Milo has a sister, Judy, 13, and 
a brother, David, 9. Their mother was Mary Alice 
Lange, Class of '29. 

Barbara Jane is the name of the daughter born to 
Mr. and Mrs. Victor Take, of 411 Fairwood Lane, 
Kirkwood, Mo., on March 14. Barbara has two sisters, 
Vicki, 4, and Kristine, l,½. Their mother was Mary 
Jane Tarling, Class of '43. 

Richard Le Grande is the name of the son born on 
September 27 to Mr. and Mrs. \Villiam S. Arnold, 
of 1100 Bush St., Crossett, Ark. Mrs. Arnold was 
Mary Ellen Gittinger, Class of '38. 

A son, who has been named Mark Christopher, 
was born on October 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Earl Lynn, 
of 2227 E. Garfield Dr., Indianapolis, Ind. Mrs. 
Lynn was Kathryn Mayer, Class of '38. 

Kim Martin is the name chosen for the son born 
on September 26 to Mr. and Mrs. C. 0. Smith, Jr., 
of 710 N. Jackson St., Joplin, Mo. Mrs. Smith was 
Florence Virginia Martin and she attended Linden­
wood in 1934-35. 

A son, who has been named Christopher Hartig, 
was born on September 8 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert 
Young, of 8207 Barnsley Ave., Los Angeles, Calif. 
Mrs. Young was Dorothea Hartig and she attended 
Lindenwood in 1940-41. 

It's a boy at the home of Mr. and Mrs. James 
R. King, Jr., of 8040 Barkley Dr., Houston, Texas. 
Their son, who has been named John Shepard, was 
born on October 6. John has a brother, Jimmy, 2,½. 
Their mother was Barbara Gray, Class of '42. 

Titnothy Le Roy is the name chosen for the son 
born on October 28 to Mr. and Mrs. Theodore 
Nefzger, of Spencer, Iowa. Timothy has a sister, Alice, 
2. Th.eir mother was Patricia McKinney and she 
attended Lindenwood in 1939-40. 

A son, who has been named John Leonard, was 
born on October 2 to Mr. and Mrs. Joel T. Perry, 
of 6 Delaware Ave., Charleston, W. Va. Mrs. Perry 
was June Messner, who attended Lindenwood in 
1930-32. 

A future Lindenwood girl is Katharine Ellen, who 
was born on August 18 to Mr. and Mrs. Alvin Gilmer 
Anderson, of 25501 Lake Shore Blvd., Cleveland, 
Ohio. Mrs. Anderson was Joan Douglas and she 
attended Lindenwood in 1944-45. 

Headed for Lindenwood is Lynne Ann, who was 
born on September 15 to Mr. and Mrs. R. M. Gal­
breath, of 1419 Orchard View Dr., Pittsburgh, Pa. 
Lynne's mother was Gwendolyn Violet Crain and she 
attended Lindenwood in 1939-40. 

A son, who has been named Steven Dale, was 
born on June 13 to Mr. and Mrs. Nathan Meltzer, of 
626 Williams St., Great Bend, Kan. Mrs. Meltzer 
was Anne Feldman, who attended Lindenwood in 
1943-45. 

IN MEMORIAM 
We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. 

Thomas Wilson Overall, of Kansas City, on August 1. 
Mrs. Overall, who was Fannie Gill, attended Linden­
wood in 1876-77. Her sister, the late Mrs. Wallace 
C. Goffe, was Beverly Gill and attended Lindenwood 
in 1883-84. Mrs. Overall was for many years a mem­
ber of the Kansas City Lindenwood Club. Linden­
wood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere con­
dolences to the members of her family. 

With deep regret we record the death on June 9 
of Mrs. Walter B. Upton, of Collinsville, Ill. Mrs. 
U nton was Katherine Wadsworth and she was a mem­
ber of the Class of 1884. Lindenwood's alumnae and 
faculty extend their sincere sympathy to the members 
of her family. 


